Anderson County Board of Education

402 Bleckley Street, Anderson, South Carolina 29625

May 20, 2013
Call to Order


Mr. David Draisen called the meeting to order and Reverend Mitchell gave the invocation after which everyone joined in the pledge of allegiance to the American Flag.

Board Members Present: 

Mr. David Draisen, Ms. Brenda Bradberry, Ms. Dana Grant, Dr. Gary Burgess, Mr. Dale Martin, Mr. Mike Brock, Mr. Rev. Dr. Rufus Mitchell Joey Nimmer, Ex Officio were present. 

Board Members Absent:  

Mr. Mike Upton and Dr. Craig Drennon were not present.

Approval of Agenda

Ms. Brenda Bradberry made a motion to approve the agenda.  Rev. Mitchell seconded the motion and the Board members approved the agenda unanimously.

Approval of Minutes – April 15, 2013 Meeting

Dr. Gary Burgess made a motion to approve the minutes of the April 15, 2013 meeting, seconded by Rev. Mitchell.  With a unanimous vote, the board approved the minutes.
Recognition of Media and Patrons / Public Comment Period

Ms. Harriett Dudley and Mr. David Comen, affiliated with Leadership Anderson were both in attendance. Also in attendance was Mrs. Anna Hall, Attendance/Dropout Prevention Coordinator, of the Anderson County Board staff.
Consideration of Anderson School District Four Bond Issue

Dr. Lee D’Andrea, Superintendent of District 4 and Mr. Larry Young, District 4 Director of Finance, were in attendance for the board’s Consideration of Anderson School District Four Bond Issue.  
Dr. D’Andrea reminded the Board of their formal request presented at last month’s board meeting.  Dr. D’Andrea continued with an explanation of the need for the bond issuance.  She stated the general obligation bond requested was needed to move forward on the purchase of the property that was also discussed at the last board meeting.  

Dr. D’Andrea stated that District Four’s intent was to immediately put a master plan in front of the Board of Trustees for District Four and ask for public input.  We want to make sure that if a bus parking lot is constructed on the new property that in the future we do not have to go back and relocate it.  The current bus parking lot is not in compliance with current state law requirements. 






Dr. D’Andrea continued that in the interest of saving the tax payer’s dollars we would like to issue only one bond in the next two years knowing that we also don’t want the current tax and millage rate to go up.  We have put our two preventative maintenance years together and are currently moving quickly in terms of painting, adding awnings and security cameras, etc.  

Dr. D’Andrea remarked that the QZAB funds, an annual request, must have formal approval.  Dr. D’Andrea added that the District hoped to have remaining funds to purchase two new activity buses.  Due to realignment, Pendleton High School teams are required to travel much further distances which is adding a lot of miles on the current buses.  

Ms. Bradberry asked Dr. D’Andrea what was QZAB that she had previously mentioned.  Dr. D’Andrea answered it was an acronym for Qualified Zone Academy Bonds, formerly called Build for America.  Dr. D’Andrea stated that Dr. Burgess refers to it as the Obama Stimulus Loan, but upon investigation, it was available prior to the current administration.

Ms. Bradberry asked Dr. D’Andrea what was their current millage.  Dr. D’Andrea replied their millage for their debt service was currently approximately 41 mils.  Mr. Larry Young, District Four’s Finance Director, stated that last year they repackaged some old bonds, which the Board approved, and the bonds were repackaged at a lesser rate and saved some money.  Mr. Young concluded that some of the bonds will start to roll off which will give District Four some flexibility.

After further discussion regarding the location of the property and the purchase of the activity buses, Dr. Gary Burgess asked that a response he had prepared regarding the consideration of District Four’s request be placed in the minutes.  His response is as follows:
While I believe the primary purpose of General Obligation Bonds, Series 2013, for Anderson School District Four, to purchase acreage adjacent to Pendleton High School, advances the school district’s goal of educating children; I continue to disagree with the acquisition of the Obama Stimulus Loan/QZAB Funds.  This loan has served more of an aesthetic purpose than an educational purpose in Anderson Four.  In my opinion, the Obama Stimulus Loan continues to be a bad use of local taxpayer money in District Four.  Nonetheless, I will vote for this bond issue in spite of my strong objection to the use of local tax payer dollars contained within this bond issue to pay back the Obama Stimulus Loan.
Dr. Burgess made a motion to accept the bond issue proposal from District IV.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Brenda Bradberry followed by a unanimous vote from the Board.
Consideration of County Board Budget

Ms. Bradberry referred the Board to the budget in their packets and the accompanying budget meeting notes.  Ms. Bradberry stated that the budget simply lists the budget from last year and the proposed budget amount for the school year 2013-14, and the amount of change between budget years.  Ms. Bradberry stated there was very little change and we do not anticipate much if any new money from the State, so some things have been rearranged.  

Ms. Bradberry stated the Board did have one resignation in Food Service so we were delayed in meeting regarding the budget.  Districts Two and Three still wish want to continue to utilize the Anderson County Board for their Food Service.  She stated both districts have agreed that if the Board exceeds the 

budgeted amount, they will contribute the funds needed to fulfill the budget if expenses go over the budgeted amount.


Ms. Bradberry called the Board’s attention to the new psychological services have been increased by four positions for a total of eight positions.  Mr. NImmer stated that over the course of the past year, the Board has worked with all of the Districts to implement cost share provision for the current mental health program.  Mr. Nimmer continued that currently the Anderson Board of Education provides four mental health counselors.  Two of the counselors serve District One, one of the counselors serves District Three and one counselor serves both Districts Two and Four.  He stated that the additional four counselors would enable the Anderson County Board to double its staff and greatly enhance the Mental Health Program.  Mr. Nimmer stated that the Board has worked very hard to exhance these services that the Board has provided for the past 15 years.  He added with the additions, the Board is now able to do so with no additional funding and no grant funds and will be fully sustainable.  Mr. Nimmer concluded that he was very pleased at the collaboration between the Districts to make this expansion possible.

Dr. Gary Burgess stated that with the addition of mental health counselors it is a great safety enhancement for Anderson County schools.  Mr. Nimmer stated that with the common denominator in all of the recent violence not just in the schools, is mental health issues.  The Board is pleased to be able to address that.  Mr. David Draisen stated that one of the important factors in the program is that it is an emergency service provided in which the students are in great distress, not a means for long term counseling.  Mr. Draisen continued that this type of emergency intervention is what is needed in light of recent events.  

After further discussion of line items in the budget, Ms. Brenda Bradberry, on behalf of the Budget Committee, made a motion to accept the budget as presented.  The Board approved the budget unanimously. 

Ms. Bradberry called the Board’s attention to a letter in their packets directed to Representative Michael Gambrell of the Anderson County Legislative Delegation.  Ms. Bradberry explained the letter is a collaboration of the Anderson County Board of Education and all of the School Districts in Anderson County to provide a School Resource Officer at all schools in Anderson.  

Ms. Bradberry continued in explanation that the request asks for approval from the Legislation Delegation to fund the Resource Officers.  At current assessed values, 3 mills would fully fund the needed positions.  The millage rate could change due to reassessment currently underway.  Ms. Bradberry stated that Districts 1-5 have already voted in favor of this request and once our Board approves, it will be sent to the Delegation which meets in June 2013.  

Ms. Bradberry remarked that she believes that parents would not object to a small increase in taxes that would provide a School Resource Officer in every school in Anderson County.  Mr. Nimmer stated that the cost would be approximately $18 per $100,000 household.  Mr. Draisen asked if this was being presented on behalf the Budget Committee and Ms. Bradberry replied yes.  Mr. Draisen asked if there was any further discussion needed and the Board unanimously approved the request.

Consideration of the 2013 County Board Budget Calendar Meeting Schedule


The Board accepted the calendar schedule for budget workshops for Districts 1-5. The series of workshops will conclude on June 20, 2013.  Mr. Nimmer added that all of the district budgets will be considered at the July 2013 Board Meeting.  

Anderson County Alternative School Report

Mr. Mike Brock provided copies of the report to each member present.  It was noted that total enrollment of 124 was up from last month’s enrollment but is normal for this time of year.  Ms. Bradberry asked Mr. Brock how many of the Alternative School students would be graduating and he responded there would be three graduates.  Mr. Nimmer stated for the same period last year the total enrollment was 132 which consisted of 64 middle school students and 68 high school students.

There was a discussion of the breakdown of enrollment from individual schools within the districts.  The current report reflects 64 middle school students and 60 high school students, totaling the enrollment of 124 as stated in the current report.
  
Administrator’s Report


Mr. Nimmer reminded the Board of the impending vacancy of the School Food Service Director.  He stated that the current director accepted the position of School Food Service Director in Newberry
County. He stated that she will be missed and he wished her well.  

Mr. Nimmer reminded the Board of the Two Days at the Capitol.  He informed board members that unfortunately he would not be able to attend but that it opened up a slot if anyone was interested in going.  Mr. David Draisen stated that he had asked everyone in attendance at the meeting if they were interested in going.  

Mr. Nimmer told members of Mr. Mike Upton’s upcoming recent surgery pro-op and would be in attendance whenever possible in the month of June, but will be back by mid-June.

Mr. Nimmer stated that there is no state budget yet and the Senate is scheduled to debate it this week.  He told the Board that as soon as it was passed, he would let the board members know. 

Financial  

A. Tax Collections YTD vs. Budget


Mr. Nimmer reported that current collections for the Districts was on schedule to receive 100% of budgeted revenue with the exception of District One whose collections were lagging due to 
reclassification.  He stated that they have readjusted for the reclassification in their upcoming budget.

B. Assessment Totals – April 30, 2013

Mr. Nimmer stated that the current county-wide assessment is just over 645,000 dollars value per mil but that will change because we are in the midst of reassessment.  The final numbers that the final budget will be based on are yet to be determined.   
Old Business

There was no old business discussed.



New Business
A.  ADM Accounts Payable

B.  SFS Accounts Payable

Ms. Brenda Bradberry made a motion to pay the bills as proposed. Dr. Gary Burgess seconded the motion. There was some discussion of a few of the line items in the accounts payable report.  After the discussion, the Board approved the payments unanimously. 

Before the conclusion of the meeting, Ms. Bradberry asked had a sign been ordered to honor the Cresent High School Girls Softball team who had again won the state title.  It is the school team’s 19th state title which is a national record as well.  Mr. Nimmer stated that he had drafted a formal letter of congratulations from the board and would be sending it after getting signatures.

Ms. Bradberry asked were there any other sports that needed recognizing.  Mr. Nimmer stated that the Marching Band of Powdersville High School had won the 1A Title and had been recognized.
Adjourn

Mr. Draisen made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.


Respectfully submitted,

Dr. Gary Burgess, Secretary of the Anderson County Board of Education

This is a true and correct copy of notes taken at the meeting.
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